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BRISBANE PLANNING COMMISSION

Minutes of January 12, 2006

Regular Meeting

CALL TO ORDER


Chairman Lentz called the regular meeting to order at 7:40 p.m.

ROLL CALL


Present:

Commissioners Hawawini, Jameel, Kerwin, and Lentz


Late:

Commissioner Hunter (arrived at 8:45 p.m.)


Also Present:
Community Development Director Prince, Principal Planner Swiecki, Senior Planner Tune, Community Development Technician Johnson,
ADOPTION OF AGENDA


Community Development Director Prince said Commissioner Hunter would be arriving late.


In light of Commissioner Hunter’s absence, Commissioner Hawawini proposed moving “New Business” before “Old Business.”  He also suggested that since the survey of 8 Thomas Avenue had not yet been performed, it might be best to continue that item anyway.  Chairman Lentz recommended making that determination after Commissioner Hunter arrives and after opening the public hearing for that item.


Commissioner Hawawini moved to amend the agenda to move “New Business” before “Old Business.”  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Jameel and approved, 4 - 0 (Commissioner Hunter absent during voting).

CONSENT CALENDAR

1.
Approval of Draft Minutes of December 1, 2005


Commissioner Jameel moved to approve the December 1 minutes as presented.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Kerwin and approved, 4 - 0 (Commissioner Hunter absent during voting).


2.
Approval of Draft Minutes of December 8, 2005


Commissioner Jameel moved to approve the December 8 minutes as presented.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Kerwin and approved, 4 - 0 (Commissioner Hunter absent during voting).

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS

None.

WRITTEN COMMUNICATIONS


Chairman Lentz acknowledged receipt of a letter from Dana Dillworth regarding 1000-3900 Sierra Point Parkway, and letters from Diane Crampton, Albert Allemand, and Storrs Hoen and Beth Grossman regarding 8 Thomas Avenue.

NEW BUSINESS

1.
PUBLIC HEARING:  10 Sierra Point Road; Variance V-12-05; Variance for garage to exceed 40% lot coverage limit and extend into 3 ft. south side setback; Dorina Dariiciuc, applicant/owner; APN 007-203-020 


Senior Planner Tune said this applicant is requesting a variance to exceed the lot coverage limit to cover two existing parking spaces bounded by existing retaining walls.  He advised that covering the parking area would exceed the 40 percent lot coverage limit by 209 square feet.  Because the retaining walls were not centered on the property, a setback variance is required to allow the enclosure to be located 2.5 feet from the south side property line.


Senior Planner Tune said that in order to grant a variance, the Planning Commission must find special circumstances associated with the property.  In this case, he noted, the lot is only 2,500 square feet, with a very steep slope towards the front of the property.  As a result, much of the proposed structure would be located below the existing grades on both sides.  He stated that the zoning ordinance only requires one of the two parking spaces to be covered, but both of the neighboring lots have two-car garages.  He noted that providing a two-car garage without variances would necessitate removing the existing retaining walls to tuck the garage under the house. He added that one of the neighboring properties has over 60 percent lot coverage and zero side setbacks.


Senior Planner Tune said staff recommends conditions of approval requiring non-combustible construction, compliance with the standard garage height limit, and no encroachment into the public right-of-way.  He drew attention to the staff report for more details.


Chairman Lentz opened the public hearing and invited comments from the applicant.  The applicant was not present.


Commissioner Jameel said he had some questions about the proposed garage design.


There were no members of the public who wished to address the Planning Commission on this matter.


Commissioner Hawawini moved to continue this matter to the January 26 meeting so the applicant could be present.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Kerwin and approved, 4 - 0 (Commissioner Hunter absent during voting).


2.
1000-3900 Sierra Point Parkway; GP-2-05, RZ-2-05, DP-6-05, ER-3-05; scoping of Draft Environmental Impact Report of proposed 540,000+/- sq. ft. biotech research and development complex consisting of five buildings, a six-level parking structure, 2,500 sq. ft. retail space, surface parking and open space, involving amending the General Plan to permit research and development uses within the Sierra Point Commercial/Retail/Office Land Use Designation, amending the Sierra Point Commercial Zoning District to permit research and development uses, including standards for animal testing, amending the approved Sierra Point Design Guidelines, and approving the project design; Slough Estates, applicant; Opus West, owner; APN 007-165-080, -090 & -100


Principal Planner Swiecki said the Planning Commission is being asked to scope a proposed draft Environmental Impact Report (EIR) for a 540,000-square-foot research and development (R&D) complex.  He noted the proposal calls for five buildings, a six-level parking structure, small retail space, surface parking, and open space on about 22 acres at Sierra Point.  He added the site is located east of Shoreline Court and south of Sierra Point Parkway.


Principal Planner Swiecki advised that a number of planning actions will be required for this project to move forward, including amending the General Plan and zoning district regulations to permit R&D within the Sierra Point subarea, including standards for animal testing, amending the design guidelines for Sierra Point, and the design approval of the project.  He said all of these decisions will be made in the future.


Principal Planner Swiecki noted the Initial Study, attached to the staff report, identifies a number of topics to be addressed in the EIR.  He recommend that the Planning Commission concur that the project results in potentially significant adverse environmental impacts and direct that an EIR be prepared to address the topics identified in the Initial Study.  He said the City will select and hire a consultant to produce the EIR, and the applicant will pay the costs of those services.


Commissioner Jameel said he did not necessarily agree with staff’s characterization of potential impacts in the Initial Study.  He asked if there will be an opportunity in the future to add more factors that could be significant.  Commissioner Jameel stated that he had not yet had a chance to fully review the document.  Principal Planner Swiecki recommended adding new topics as soon as possible.  


Principal Planner Swiecki said the proposed EIR is fairly comprehensive.  He noted the only areas not identified for analysis were biology, cultural resources, agricultural resources, and mineral resources.  


Commissioner Jameel expressed concern about possible impacts on biological resources.  He added that he would review the document and provide his feedback to staff the following day.


Commissioner Hawawini asked if there were any other R&D businesses in that area.  Principal Planner Swiecki responded that R&D is currently not a permitted use at Sierra Point; he added that only office buildings are there now.  He said the EIR will deal with site-specific impacts from the proposed uses, the site plan, and the building designs.


Commissioner Kerwin noted the City has a great deal invested in Sierra Point.  He noted that economic considerations are not part of the EIR, but much of the proposed development came about as a result of economic planning.  He said the City originally envisioned retail/commercial development, for example.  Commissioner Kerwin recommended revisiting the economic analysis to see what impact the proposed development will likely have on future development in the surrounding area. 


Chairman Lentz opened the public hearing and welcomed comments from the applicant.


Jon Bergschneider, Slough Estates International, applicant, introduced Tom Gilman, DES Architects & Engineers, the design architect for the project.


Mr. Bergschneider made a presentation on the proposed life science R&D campus at Sierra Point.  He said the site was designed as a campus facility, with space for multiple tenants, extensive landscaping, Bay views, and proximity to the Bay Trail.  He described Slough Estates’ background in developing mixed-use business parks, and he showed some examples of other life science and R&D campus projects.


Mr. Gilman talked about some of the design concepts envisioned for the Sierra Point R&D campus.  He noted the five buildings will be clustered around a major open space at the center of the project.  He pointed out the considerable green space around the site and the Bay views beyond.  Mr. Gilman showed the location of the parking structure.  He said the two buildings closest to the Bay will have three stories, and the remaining three buildings will have four stories.


Mr. Gilman compared the proposed design with the previous proposal.  He pointed out the reduced parking area, expanded green areas, and better views.  He showed drawings depicting what the building architecture would look like from various vantage points.  He noted the design focus was on creating a sense of lightness and visual accessibility.  Mr. Gilman pointed out the area for small retail uses near the parking structure.


Mr. Bergschneider thanked the City staff for their assistance throughout this process.  He said the applicant looks forward to studying the potential impacts in more detail.


Commissioner Jameel commended the applicant for increasing the landscaped area.  


Commissioner Hawawini said he liked the open areas as well.  He encouraged the applicant to consider sustainable buildings and attractive rooftops.  He encouraged the inclusion of after-work recreational facilities so people would use the site during evening hours.


Chairman Lentz asked about freeway access.  Mr. Bergschneider said the plans call for using the existing access from 101.


Chairman Lentz asked whether the two-segment building designs were needed for the proposed uses.  Mr. Gilman explained that the buildings have a bent shape, giving the impression of two pieces, to reduce the apparent size and scale and break up the mass of the walls.  He noted there are varying heights as well.


Commissioner Hawawini emphasized the need for better public transportation and access.  He asked if Slough Estates had a particular tenant in mind.  Mr. Bergschneider responded that no tenant has been identified yet.


Karen Evans Cunningham said there has been talk about a possible residential development at Sierra Point in the future.  Chairman Lentz stated that residential uses are currently not allowed.  Ms. Cunningham noted that if the City is contemplating such uses, they should be based upon a long-term vision for the area agreed to by the citizens of Brisbane. 

Ms. Cunningham observed that the focus of the recent placemaking workshop was defining what Brisbane wants, and one of the ideas that emerged was a mixed-used commercial/residential development overlooking the Marina.  She said the proposed parking garage conflicts with that approach.


Ms. Cunningham expressed opposition to animal testing, with only a few exceptions.  She stated that the application proposes animal testing with no restrictions.  She did not believe that this would be in the best interests of Brisbane.


Calvin Webster noted the previous speaker’s objections appear to be mostly philosophical in nature.  He spoke in support of animal testing that saves human lives and helps develop cures for diseases.  


Mr. Webster said he liked the idea of concentrating parking in a garage and encouraging people to walk through the campus.  He applauded the architects for the attractive design.  He expressed his opinion that the proposed project will enhance the entire area and will be a welcome addition to Brisbane.


Mr. Webster encouraged the applicant to think about shuttle service or getting a SamTrans stop.  


Dana Dillworth said she agreed with Commissioner Jameel’s concerns about possible significant impact on biological resources.  She said she also agreed with Commissioner Hawawini’s points about green building.  She recommended that the applicant consider innovative ways of saving energy and reducing energy usage.


Ms. Dillworth stated that her written letter asks that the materials provided in the City Council meeting packet for Ordinance 501, regarding laboratory animal testing, be included in the record for this project.  She said she received very little information from staff in response to her request for the Initial Study and background documents.  She expressed her opinion it was premature to be submitting a notice of preparation of an EIR because the General Plan amendment had yet to be drafted.  Ms. Dillworth pointed out that the potential impacts could be different depending on the level of restrictions imposed and the types of R&D allowed.  She added that she agreed with the need to update the thirty-year-old EIR for Sierra Point.


Ms. Dillworth said the Federal EPA recently released a white paper finding there are inadequate controls to regulate use of nanotechnology.  She provided a copy of that report and a letter from a Burlingame resident, Michelle Tsai, opposing animal testing and weapons research in the area.


Daniel Ames commented that he liked the overall feel and look of the project, but had questions about potentially dangerous uses.  He recommended installing solar panels on the buildings.  He asked about projected energy consumption, sewage volume, and disposal of toxic wastes.  He suggested that the developer provide plug-in charging outlets for electric cars in the new parking structure.


There being no other members of the public who wished to address the Commission on this matter, Commissioner Kerwin moved to close the public hearing.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hawawini, approved 4-0 (Commissioner Hunter absent during voting), and the public hearing was closed.


Chairman Lentz noted the Open Space and Ecology Committee has been working on a proposed "green building" ordinance that includes some of the features mentioned.  He said the ordinance will utilize the LEED Silver standard.  He asked when the green building ordinance is likely to come to the Planning Commission.  Director Prince stated that the City Attorney is reviewing the draft now.  He estimated the ordinance will come to the Planning Commission within the next few months.


Commissioner Hawawini clarified that the only residential development at Sierra Point he had heard of was a possible hotel with condominiums on the top floor.  He expressed his opinion that housing was not a desirable use for Sierra Point.


Commissioner Hawawini observed that the EIR will address most of the issues of concern raised by the speakers, and he supported moving forward with the process.  He urged the applicant to look at sustainability elements, green roofs, facilities to encourage after-work activity, and public transportation.


Commissioners welcomed Commissioner Hunter to the meeting.


Commissioner Jameel recommended changing checklist designations of two items to indicate potentially significant impacts:  Item g) on Page H.2.10 and Item a) on Page H.2.18.  He encouraged the applicant to thoroughly consider each item on the checklist, even the ones that were not marked.  

Commissioner Kerwin noted this project will require a General Plan amendment to go forward, but that amendment will apply only to this particular property at Sierra Point.  


Director Prince explained that while the General Plan is comprehensively updated periodically, minor amendments can be adopted by the City four times a year.  He said this application entails a fairly simple change that will be handled through that process.


Commissioner Hawawini moved to concur with the proposed scope of the EIR, subject to the modifications identified.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Kerwin and approved, 4 - 0 - 1 (Commissioner Hunter abstaining).


3.
425 Valley Drive; Report on Mitigation and Project Completion


Senior Planner Tune drew attention to the written staff report and recommended acceptance.


Commissioner Kerwin moved to accept the report.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Jameel and unanimously approved.


At 9:00 p.m., the Commission took a brief recess.  Chairman Lentz reconvened the meeting at 9:10 p.m.

OLD BUSINESS

1.
PUBLIC HEARING:  8 Thomas Avenue; Variance V-4-05-A, Appeal of Community Development Director’s determination regarding zoning conformance with Brisbane Municipal Code Section 17.12.040.L, or variance from the Ridgeline regulations of BMC Section 12.12.040.L, or variances for 8 ft. rear setback for house, 7.5-ft. rear setback for eaves, and 5-ft. rear setback for deck; Nelson Cheung, applicant; Qing He Zhang, owner; APN 007-350-340


Senior Planner Tune drew attention to the draft resolution allowing a building up to 20 feet above the flat portion of the site, as requested at the last meeting.  He noted that the Commission had also decided it would be necessary to hire a surveyor to conduct exact measurements to verify that a building that height would not obstruct views of the San Bruno Mountain State and County Park ridgeline.  He reported that only one proposal was received in response to the City’s request for bids, so the deadline has been extended to January 20.


Commissioner Hawawini recommended postponing a decision until the results of the survey are available.  Commissioner Jameel agreed.  He asked when the survey is likely to be completed.


Community Development Director Prince said that staff wanted to solicit a few more bids.  He added that the actual work should not take long.  


Chairman Lentz recalled that the applicant had offered at the last meeting to hire a surveyor.  He observed that going that route might have been more efficient.


Commissioner Jameel said another alternative would be for the Planning Commission to approve the variance subject to verification by the survey.


Chairman Lentz clarified that the Commission’s intent was to allow the applicant to build a house that does not appear to extend above the ridgeline of San Bruno Mountain, within a maximum elevation of 226.8 feet.  Commissioner Hunter observed that the survey might indicate a number lower than 226.8, so it would be better not to specify an elevation.  There was general consensus that the house should stay below the ridgeline.


After some discussion, Commissioners agreed it would be better to wait for a survey.


Commissioner Jameel said the surveyor needs to know the critical points from which views will be measured.  He recommended a public process to make that determination.


Commissioner Hawawini proposed asking Mr. Storrs Hoen to identify the places from which he took his photographs.


Director Prince noted that staff will try to be practical as well as thorough enough to assess views from various vantage points.  Commissioner Jameel suggested focusing on the most significant points.  


Chairman Lentz proposed that the applicant and staff confer and agree on these details.  Commissioner Kerwin agreed.


Nelson Cheung, applicant, noted that if the survey shows his house can only be 6 feet high without obstructing the view, the lot becomes unbuildable.  He asked about his recourse in that event.


Commissioner Hawawini observed that one solution would be to grade 10 or 12 feet and build a single-story house.


Director Prince pointed out that if a 20 ft. tall building would break the San Bruno Mountain ridgeline, the Commission could still allow it in granting the variance, if they find that the situation warrants such an exception.


Chairman Lentz noted the Commission offered to allow Mr. Cheung to build to 226.8 feet at the last meeting, but Mr. Cheung stated he could reposition the building, go higher, and still stay below the ridgeline of the mountain.  He reminded everyone that this was what created the need for the survey in the first place.


Mr. Cheung said the City has qualified people on staff to take the measurements, but they do not have the necessary equipment.  He stated that he had the equipment and would be happy to lend it to the staff.  


Commissioner Hunter commented that the survey provides an objective basis that can be used to defend against challenges later.


Storrs Hoen said most of the points he intended to mention had been covered.  He noted the best way to view his photos was a slideshow format, and he asked the Planning Commission for an opportunity to present what the ridgeline looks like relative to the house.  Chairman Lentz responded that the Planning Commission had viewed one slideshow previously, and there had been considerable discussion.  He said Mr. Hoen’s photos have been extremely helpful in determining view impacts, and he thanked Mr. Hoen for his offer, but declined to have another slideshow presentation.


Commissioner Hunter suggested overlaying the survey results with Mr. Hoen’s images later.


Gary Apotheker said that when viewed from the vantage point of the Marina, the story poles exceed the height of the ridgeline in the background.  He noted Commissioner Hunter raised a good point about providing an objective survey, and he emphasized the need to make sure a qualified, licensed person conducts the measurements.


Commissioner Kerwin moved to continue this matter to the February 9 meeting.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Jameel and unanimously approved.

STUDY SESSION


1.
Mobilehome Park Regulations


Senior Planner Tune noted that as a follow-up to the Commission’s October 27 study session, staff estimated the impact of requiring 400 square feet of open area per unit in the existing mobilehome park, as has been preliminarily recommended for condominiums.  He said there are 62 mobilehome spaces on the 137,000-square-foot site; applying such a standard would result in a requirement of almost 25,000 square feet of open area.  Staff estimates that the current amount of space designated as open area and park, including private yards and parking spaces, is only about 1,600 square feet.


Senior Planner Tune said State law limits the City from imposing different standards on mobilehome parks than are applied to other residential developments.  He recommended applying the 60-square-foot-per-unit standard for passive open space adopted for the NCRO-2 District to mobilehome parks as well.  Applying this standard would result in a 3,720-square-foot of open area required for the existing mobilehome park, which could be met with much less impact on affordability.  Senior Planner Tune added that the 60-square-foot standard is similar to standards he had found in other Bay Area cities.


Senior Planner Tune noted the purpose of this study session was to consider how the City’s regulations about mobilehome park conversions should be amended to incorporate new provisions in State law.  He said State law requires that before converting or closing a mobilehome park, an applicant must file a report on the impact on the displaced residents, addressing the availability of adequate replacement housing in other mobilehome parks and relocation costs.  In addition, the proponent or any resident is entitled to a public hearing before the Planning Commission regarding the sufficiency of the report.  The Planning Commission can require mitigation of any adverse impacts, not to exceed the reasonable costs of relocation.


Senior Planner Tune advised that consistent with State law, the City’s Housing Element directs that the Zoning Ordinance be revised to require a public hearing before a mobilehome park conversion, and that when a conversion or closure is proposed, methods of maintaining the affordability should be considered.  Senior Planner Tune said the Zoning Ordinance currently only requires a public hearing for a use permit to convert a mobilehome park in the SCRO-1 District; no hearing is required to close a mobilehome park in that district, and no hearing is required to convert or close a mobilehome park in the R-1, R-2, or R-3 District.  


Staff recommends that the general use regulations within the Zoning Ordinance be amended to require use permit approval to close, cease use of, or convert any mobilehome park to another use.  In such cases, residents of the park should be notified, and the applicant should be required to submit a report on impacts on residents.  The Planning Commission should be allowed to require mitigation of impacts as a condition of use permit approval, not to exceed the reasonable costs of relocation.


Senior Planner Tune proposed that staff come back with a draft ordinance incorporating these provisions.  He welcomed suggestions from Commissioners.


Commissioner Kerwin expressed support for the staff’s recommendations.


Commissioner Hunter noted there may be situations where mobilehome parks are converted to hotels or other alternative residential uses, and he encouraged the staff to keep those options in mind.  Commissioner Kerwin commented that the impact report would address those cases.


Commissioner Hawawini asked what the General Plan says about the mobilehome park in Brisbane.  Senior Planner Tune said the Housing Element identifies the mobilehome park as a key provider of affordable housing in Brisbane, which counts toward the City’s regional housing needs determination.  He noted the City’s goal is to preserve affordable housing and take care of current residents in the future.  He added that State law require that mobilehome park development be allowed in any residential district.


Commissioner Hawawini expressed support for notifying mobilehome park residents about any conversion, closure, or change in use.  Commissioner Hunter pointed out that without even changing uses, there may be changes proposed to mobilehome parks, such as fractional ownerships, timeshares, or other arrangements, that would not necessarily maintain the affordability of the housing.


Danny Ames suggested looking at the City of Novato’s mobilehome park regulations.


Senior Planner Tune thanked the Commission for the direction.  He said staff will return with a draft ordinance.  Commissioner Kerwin noted the public hearing process provides for notification and ample opportunity for public review and input.  Commissioner Hawawini recommended expanding normal notification procedures and publishing an article in the Luminary.


Senior Planner Tune stated that staff will post notices at standard posting places in addition to notifying residents within a 300-foot radius of the affected area.  He said that if the Planning Commission wants to do a broader notice, it might be helpful to provide information about State law requirements to educate people about the context of the proposed changes.


Commissioner Hunter expressed particular interest in hearing from residents of the existing mobilehome park.

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE STAFF


Community Development Director Prince stated that staff has been working with the Public Research Institute at San Francisco State to tabulate the results of the community-wide survey done as part of the General Plan update.  He said he hoped the analysis can be completed by the end of February so the survey can be used as a tool for updating the General Plan. 


Director Prince said the City Council will be setting three dates for public hearings on the Quarry EIR.


Director Prince noted that staff will be requesting that the Council schedule two joint meetings with the Planning Commission for scoping the Baylands EIR.

ITEMS INITIATED BY THE COMMISSION


Commissioner Jameel commented that he saw cars fueled by compressed natural gas (CNG) on his recent trip to Pakistan and Thailand.  He noted 70 percent of Pakistan’s vehicles have converted the CNG, all gas stations now carry CNG, and the result has been a tremendous reduction in air pollution.  Commissioner Jameel added that CNG is cheaper than gasoline, and one gallon supplies enough fuel for about 100 miles.  He said conversion kits are also available for liquefied natural gas (LNG) and biodiesel.  He expressed surprise that these developing countries were more advanced than the U.S. in terms of alternative fuel usage and reducing pollution.

ADJOURNMENT


There being no further business, Commissioner Kerwin moved to adjourn to the next regular meeting on January 26, 2006.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Hunter, unanimously approved, and the meeting was adjourned at 10:00 p.m.  

________________________________

______________________________

William Prince, Director,



Cliff Lentz, Chairman
Community Development Department

Planning Commission

